
10/6/18 

Anonymous caller with comments re: 10/22/18 Rules Committee Meeting regulating Mobile Home 
Parks. 

They said that when the City discusses rent control of mobile home parks, the City Council should 
consider including in the legislation language about any existing agreements put in place that nullifies 
any legislation that gets passed. The caller lives in a mobile home park and said that their experience 
since she has heard about this meeting on 10/22/18, is that mobile home park owners are trying to get 
people to sign long-term (25-year) leases for their spaces. The caller believes that these leases are being 
pushed by owners and management to be signed before residents know about this meeting/possible 
legislation and are to the mobile home park resident’s disadvantage. The resident believes that the 
ordinance should give the option of voiding any agreements made with an effective date prior to 
10/1/18.  

Exhibit B: Mobilehome Rent Stabilization Public Comments Received as of February 25, 2019



10/10/18 

Phone call from , Sandev Mobile Home Park 

On 10/1/17 his rent increased by $50 from $800 (6% increase). 

On 10/1/18 his rent increased by $75 from $850 (9% increase). 

He says that prior to the 2017 rent increases his rent only went up by around $20-25 annually. He says 
that the larger new rent increases were a result of new management. He is a fixed income senior citizen 
who is extremely rent burdened. He says that his only income is $1700 from social security and that 
$1100 of that check goes to his rent and utilities paid to the park (65% of income goes to his housing 
expenses). 

He says that he doesn’t see any investment resulting from these higher rents in his MH Park. He is 
particularly concerned of his safety when walking on the street outside his MH. He needs a walker to 
safely walk and he says that the pavement is rough and rocky making it very difficult for him to walk.  

He also said that he has not yet received the notice that was sent to the onsite manager for distribution 
on 10/3/18. Kim Anderson spoke with him on 10/9/18 and sent additional flyers for distribution to his 
neighbors. 
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Sargent, Maryann

From: Liao, Thomas
Sent: Sunday, October 14, 2018 3:11 PM
To: Sargent, Maryann; Anderson, Kimberly
Subject: Fwd: Mobile Home Park Ordinance
Attachments: John's MHPO.pdf; ATT00001.htm

FYI 

Begin forwarded message: 

From: GINA MARQUEZ <glmarquez@zonemail.clpccd.edu> 
Date: October 14, 2018 at 8:18:58 AM PDT 
To: tliao@ci.san-leandro.ca.us 
Cc: "Kay, Jeff" <JKay@sanleandro.org>, "Ballew, Pete" <pballew@sanleandro.org>,  "Cutter, Pauline" 
<pcutter@sanleandro.org>, "Cox, Deborah" <dcox@sanleandro.org>,  "Lopez, Corina" 
<clopez@sanleandro.org>, "Lee, Benny" <blee@sanleandro.org>,  "Thomas, Lee" 
<lthomas@sanleandro.org>, "Hernandez, Ed" <ehernandez@sanleandro.org>,  Helena Straughter 
<delegateh41@gmail.com>, "Love, Tonya" <Tonya.Love@asm.ca.gov>, info@robbonta.com,  john 
Busch <johnbusch36@gmail.com>, Ginny Madsen <madsenv@gmail.com>,  Jeromey Shafer 
<jeromeys@yahoo.com>, Carol Habercoss <chabercoss@att.net>,  Lorri Foster 
<lorrifoster@gmail.com>, Lawrence Abbott <lraoak@gmail.com>,  Sonya Howes 
<sonya.howes@comcast.net>, Don Vieira <dontheman56@gmail.com>,  Rob Rich 
<robrico@sbcglobal.net>,  Silvia Brandon-Pérez <precisetranslations2008@gmail.com> 
Subject: Mobile Home Park Ordinance 

October 14, 2018 

Via Email: tliao@ci.san-leandro.ca.us 
Thomas Liao, Acting Community Development Director 
The City of San Leandro Community Development Department 
835 E. 14th Street 
San Leandro, Ca. 94577 

Re:   Mobile Home Park Ordinance 

Dear Thomas Liao,  

On October 13, 2018, I emailed The San Leandro City Council Members a Mobile Home Park 
Ordinance because advocates and tenants have been patiently waiting for the implementation of one.   

Most recently, Matt Davies has provided, yet again, all tenants harsh rent increases.  The San Leandro 
Times published an article about the apartment tenants at Bayshore Commons effected by rent increases 
and eviction. 

Attached is my proposed ordinance and look forward to the long overdue adoption.   

Very Truly Yours,  



2

Gina Marquez 
2494 Grove Way, Apt. 34 
Castro Valley, Ca. 94546 
Email: glmarquez@zonemail.clpccd.edu 
“I don't think you can address poverty unless you address the lack of affordable housing in the 
cities.”  Matthew Desmond 

PRIVILEGED AND CONFIDENTIAL COMMUNICATION This e-mail transmission, and any documents, files or previous e-mail messages 
attached to it, may contain confidential information that is legally privileged. If you are not the intended recipient or a person responsible for 
delivering it to the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any disclosure, copying, distribution or use of any of the information 
contained in or attached to this transmission is STRICTLY PROHIBITED. If you have received this transmission in error, please: (1) 
immediately notify me by reply e-mail, or by collect telephone call; and (2) destroy the original transmission and its attachments without 
reading or saving in any manner.  
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From: 
Sent: Wednesday, October 10, 2018 5:16 PM 
To: Sargent, Maryann <MSargent@sanleandro.org> 
Subject: From Mobil homeowner 

Hi Maryann, 

 This is a message to approve rent control for my mother living in a senior community at mission bay mobile 
home park.  Her social security that she receives every month is not much so all the family members have to 
contribute for her to have a roof over her head.  What do we need to do to vote for rent control for senior 
community mobile home parks? 

Thanks in advance, 
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Sargent, Maryann

From: Anderson, Kimberly
Sent: Monday, January 14, 2019 8:19 AM
To: Liao, Thomas; Sargent, Maryann
Subject: FW: mobile home space

Hi Tom and Maryann, 

Kim asked that I forward this to you both. 
Kathy 

Kimberly Anderson, Housing Specialist  
Housing Services, Community Development Department 
(510) 577‐6004 
kimberlyanderson@sanleandro.org  

From: Karen Difrummolo <kdiffy@gmail.com>  
Sent: Thursday, January 10, 2019 7:37 PM 
To: Anderson, Kimberly <KAnderson@sanleandro.org> 
Subject: mobile home space 

Hi Kimberly, 

   After reading the request for input in the SLtimes about rentals of mobile homes, I'd love to put my 2 cents in.... I am 
retired and now consider myself a "professional volunteer" As I drive around the various communities, I am disturbed 
by the growing numbers of homeless folks, some with small children. Just today I heard a segment on KQED about 
homeless children in Salinas is now 40%. this is unbelievable! Horrible. 
-- I fee that we; as human beings have to help our fellow man to get the basics for survival. By giving them a cheaper 
space to rent ,hopefully will take some of the edge of this crisis.There are many empty lots around the city that should 
be appropriated for homeless shelters/ low income housing. Affordable; below market value is key. I was appalled 
when I went to a rent board meeting last year, when a new landlord was raising the rent on a woman in her 80's who 
had lived in her apartment for 27 years, never once late with the rent. he raised it from $1,200 month to Market Value 
$1950, against the advice from the rent advisory board. This city needs rent control like our neighbors to protect the 
insecure folks. 
Karen Difrummolo 



-- Forwarded Message ----- 
From: cindy walker <walcio1@yahoo.com> 
To: cindy walker <walcio1@yahoo.com> 
Sent: Monday, January 14, 2019, 11:18:27 AM PST 
Subject: Re: A Mobile Home Park FAIR RENT Ordinance 
 
Dear City Council and Lorri Foster, 
 
Please consider this letter and all attachments my personal concerns with Trailer Haven and the New 
Owner Corporation.  They pretty much forced us to sign 25 year leases and the lease is a 5.5% rent raise 
Every Single Year!  If that continues, I will be homeless in 5 years. 
 
 
#1)  On Two different days, different situations, there was Police activities in the park.  I tried both times to 
EXIT the park, they were NOT ALLOWING ANYONE TO EXIT.  THE EMERGENCY EXITS WERE 
LOCKED AND WERE NEVER UNLOCKED.  There was ZERO management around, there was No body 
from Trailer Haven present to help us during these situations. 
 
#2) The trash situation.  Trailer Haven raised our Trash (Before it was always included in the Rent cost).  
It went from appx 25.00 to +$42.00 PER HOUSE HOLD.  I am single, I only have one bag per week and 
my boss and company owner said I can bring my trash to work, FOR FREE!!!  I tried to stop my trash cost 
and THEY SAID NO.  I ALSO REQUESTED AN EVALUATION ON EACH AND EVERY HOUSE HOLD 
and charged according to how many persons on in the house, they said NO.  Please LOOK AT THE 
PICS, this OVERFLOWING TRASH ISSUE IS NOT A SINGLE PERSONS ISSUE.  This company has 
allowed these big families with a lot of children to move in, THEY ARE CAUSING FINES AND LEAVING 
TRASH EVERYWHERE.  It was NEVER like this when Bob and Lisa owned the park!!! 
 
#3) The UNATTENDED CHILDREN.  EVERYWHERE, ALL THE TIME, very very noisy and VERY rude.  I 
have to continue to honk to get through the streets, they play at my car and leave trash, they set off my 
alarm with the balls and skooters, THEY ARE PLAYING WITHOUT A PARENT IN SITE, Everytime I try to 
talk to them or ask them to not play around my car, they say they don't speak English, or they flip me off.  
I have them almost hit my car, the older kids in the pics are DOING BIKE WHEELIES AND DOING 
'TRICKS', THEY CAN'T KEEP UP AND FALL ALMOST HITTING MY CAR.  I have talked to them and 
they don't speak English.  Maybe I should call Authorities, I'm worried about their safety(?).....  Child 
Custody and Safety?  These pic are showing Several Children, on different days, all by themselves.  
 
#4)  Double Parked cars, EVERYWHERE, they took away our Visitor's parking, THERE IS NOWHERE 
TO PARK AND THE STREETS LIGHTS ARE OUT UP AND DOWN, so walking through the park GOING 
OUT TO OUR 'PARKED ON THE STREET' CARS, is very very dangerous and scary. 
 
I have the pics from my dashCam and my home security.  The park employee's say they are 'MAKING 
THIS A FAMILY PARK, A COMMUNITY', it is so far from that, it's HORRIBLE. 
 
They keep raising the rent, to the extreme WITH ZERO IMPROVEMENTS AND ZERO Available 
Management. 
 
There should be 24/7 Management, the Oakland 'Warehouse' fire comes to mind.  The double parking is 
so bad and the way folks park, along with 'trash' on the streets, makes this park Very Dangerous.  All 
these issues, SHOULD NOT BE AN ISSUE.  How did these families and folks move in Trailer Haven the 
Past 3 years if they can't speak English?  and NO, the parents don't speak English, I tried talking to a 
Father about his son riding his skateboard next to my gas tanks.  He Couldn't Understand me!!   
 
I have lived here almost 20 years, and I can say that this is the worse the park have ever been.  It's to 
crowded and to congested in here, they TOOK AWAY OUR VISITOR'S PARKING, TOOK AWAY THE 
LITTLE PLAY AREA, they allow so many outsiders to dump their crap, that sometimes WE CANNOT 
PULL INTO THE PARK, MY HOME, OFF THE STREET BECAUSE OF THE CONGESTION AND 

mailto:walcio1@yahoo.com
mailto:walcio1@yahoo.com


DOUBLE PARKING AT THE ENTRANCE!!!!!!  Very dangerous.  Why should I have to honk to get to my 
home??? 
 
Trailer Haven is responsible for our safety and ALL THESE ISSUES, AND MORE, SHOULD NOT EVEN 
BE AN ISSUE.  We should have harmony and quiet and a clean Park for the Price we pay.   
 
 
Thank You, City Council, for all your involvement and your help in any or all of these matters. 
 
 
 
These pics were all taken in the Past 6 months, they Are Current Pics! 
 
 
Cindy Walker 
 
 
 
 
On Mon, Jan 14, 2019 at 7:35 AM cindy walker <walcio1@yahoo.com> wrote: 
Hi Lorri, 
 
I saw your flier and Thank You dear Angel, for helping us Mobile Home owners.  I didn't make your first 
meeting due to work and now I am working 2 jobs and school!!  I can't make it tonight either. 
 
I did though, print about 50 pictures of the horrible condition our park is in, Trailer Haven raised our rent 
again of course.  In 5 years at this rate, my space rent will have Doubled in 9 years time.  My income has 
not and will not double. 
 
I would love to stay and live and retire in San Leandro, but I can no longer afford this area.  I am almost 
61 and afraid I will become homeless living in this park.  And it's dangerous!!!  Zero improvements in the 3 
years the new Corporation took over.  I have never seen anything like this in my life and I was Raised in 
Mobile Home parks across California. 
 
Would you be interested in my pictures and issues, or do I just keep taking it up with the Park 
owners/Management?  And fyi, I have emailed the Corporation several times and the Manager that works 
and lives in Sacramento, I never get a return call. 
 
This whole thing with the Park is very upsetting, I didn't think I would be living like this in my golden 
years!!! 
 
Thank you for your concern, 
 
Cindy Walker 
2399 E. 14th Street #80 
San Leandro, CA 
94577 
 
:  

mailto:walcio1@yahoo.com
https://maps.google.com/?q=2399+E.+14th+Street+%2380+San+Leandro,+CA+94577&entry=gmail&source=g
https://maps.google.com/?q=2399+E.+14th+Street+%2380+San+Leandro,+CA+94577&entry=gmail&source=g
https://maps.google.com/?q=2399+E.+14th+Street+%2380+San+Leandro,+CA+94577&entry=gmail&source=g
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Sargent, Maryann

From: Liao, Thomas
Sent: Monday, January 14, 2019 12:44 AM
To: Smith, Thomas Lloyd; Richard Pio Roda; Sargent, Maryann; Anderson, Kimberly; Miguel, Leticia; 

Hernandez, Caroline
Cc: Kay, Jeff
Subject: Fwd: City Council Work Session on January 14 - Comments

FYI.  

Begin forwarded message: 

From: "madsenv@netzero.net" <madsenv@netzero.net> 
Date: January 13, 2019 at 9:29:24 PM PST 
To: PBallew@sanleandro.org, tliao@sanleandro.org, CityCouncil@sanleandro.org 
Subject: Re: City Council Work Session on January 14 - Comments 

Dear Councilman Ballew, Mayor Cutter. Mr. Liao and Councilmembers Lopez, Hernandez, Aguilar, 
Cox and Lee - 

Your clarification of the date of Monday's Trailer Park Ordinance work session made the last week a 
busy one for me. Believe it or not, my goal has been to encourage people who live in the San 
Leandro parks to speak up. I know you don't want to hear from me and am doing what I can to give 
people the courage to speak to you, so I am doing outreach for the City again.  

So glad that letters were sent out to park residents via the Post Office because so many people do not 
have internet  access at home. Surely you know that texting and emailing from one's phone does not lend 
itself to this kind of communication with the City.  Do MaryAnn and her staff have the bandwidth to 
accept phone calls?   

Having seen Tom's presentation when it became available online on Friday, I am grateful that you have 
put as much time as I have into reading ordinances enacted by Hayward, other California cities and 
Alameda County as well as the daunting California Mobilehome Residency  Law.   

I continue to be concerned that you will write an ordinance that protects the people at Mission Bay,  but 
NOT the other 500 families who live in the 8 other smaller parks in town.  

Speaking with park tenants has been very educational - just going through the parks is a learning 
experience - so I am going to make some comments here based on that experience. 

- Abandonment is becoming much more common-place; this creates problems for both mobilehome 
owners, park owners and the City.  
The cost of moving a single- or double-wide that has depreciated in value, as well as there not being any 
place to move it to,  means that when tenants can no longer afford space rent, they often just abandon the 
mobilehome no matter how long, or how much, they paid for it. When an older mobile home is 
abandoned, there is no in-place transfer - the park owner simply takes it.  Sometimes they dismantle or 
haul it away; but it is cheaper to 'rent' it to someone in 'exchange' for cleaning it up, or to 'sell' it to 
someone for a few hundred dollars. Rarely are these abandoned homes ever sold according to CA law 
and registration or ownership is simply ... obscured or 'lost' (as was the case with John Busch).  
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- RV's MUST be included. I have seen RVs in every park except Mission Bay. More and more spaces 
are being filled with RVs because (generally younger) people know that the home they invest in HAS to 
be mobile in order to make their investment worthwhile and this means an RV.  All RV residents that I 
met have good jobs and need to live locally; while they feel that they really are just paying for a place to 
park, the RV is their PRIMARY and ONLY residence. I talked to people who were paying $1200 a 
month for the space where they park their RV and their car.  
 
- Park owners control (bill, allow and withhold) access to basic services, e.g., utilities and sanitation, that 
make it possible to live in a mobile home. This is what park owners use to push people out. I talked to 
tenants who have been told that they are no longer allowed to have more than 110 volt service in their 
mobilehome (meaning that many of their appliances will no longer work).   
 
- Vacancy de-control encourages owners to use whatever means they can to get a tenant out.  People will 
put up with so much to keep a roof over their (and their children's) heads, but retaliation appears alive 
and well in San Leandro.  
  
People who have been  in their mobile homes for 10, 20 and 30 years are afraid. Housing insecurity 
creates health and emotional issues, it destabilizes lives. The mental health issues so many associate 
with homelessness are more a result of the lack of home stability than the cause of it. 
 
It is in the community's best interest for City staff to monitor and have a hand in what happens in these 
parks because of public health and safety issues. Ethical values should carry as much weight as property 
values.  
 
- A 5% annual rent increase will double the rent in 15 years.  
- A 3% cap is still more than the change in cost of living. 
- Percentages are more easily understood than CPI. 
- Space rents will jump before this ordinance can take effect. The City knows how to do a moratorium, 
why can't one be done here?  
- Debt service pass-through is why recent purchases of parks have created so much homelessness. 
- Enforcement of protections for this relatively small subset of San Leandro residents should be 
achievable by the methods outlined in the presentation and will give the City experience in doing 
something that needs to be done in San Leandro. 
  
Thank you for reading. 
Virginia Madsen 
 
---------- Original Message ---------- 
From: "Ballew, Pete" <PBallew@sanleandro.org> 
To: "madsenv@netzero.net" <madsenv@netzero.net> 
Subject: Fwd: City Council Work Session to review proposed policy ideas and options for rental 
regulations related to mobile home park space leases and solicit public comments. 
Date: Thu, 3 Jan 2019 22:30:50 +0000 
 
Hot off the presses. Thereâ€™s the answer to your question. 
Please let me know if thereâ€™s anything you would like me to pay particular attention to doing this 
work session or anything you would like me to ask staff to address. 
Happy New Year! 
  
 
Pete Ballew, MPA 
City Council Member 
San Leandro 
510-680-0981 
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Begin forwarded message: 

From: "Anderson, Kimberly" <KAnderson@sanleandro.org> 
Date: January 3, 2019 at 13:40:26 PST 
Subject: City Council Work Session to review proposed policy ideas and options for 
rental regulations related to mobile home park space leases and solicit public 
comments. 

  

Dear Interested Parties, 

  

You are receiving this email because youâ€™ve expressed interest in regulations related 
to mobile home park space leases.  Please see the attached notice, which will also 
available below.  Please feel free to share this information with friends, neighbors and 
other interested parties. 

  

Thank you! 
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Sargent, Maryann

From: Karl Hodges <hodges.karl@gmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, January 17, 2019 1:54 PM
To: Sargent, Maryann
Subject: Feed back Proposed mobilehome policies/reg

Greetings Mr. Sargent 
 
I attended the Council meeting of Jan 14 and wanted to make a few observations. I feel that your direction is well 
considered and fair. I would only add that your municipality saves more than heartaches in this action.  
 
1) LA County notes that a 5% hike in apartment unit rental fees puts 2,000 people on the street.  
2) Causing people to slip in society can have the same measured effect as suddenly reducing their IQ by 12 points 
(probably through the trauma). 
3) Perceived inequality within neighborhoods radically increases violent crime 
 
If you stick to your guns on this issue for no other reason than cost, it ought pay off in abundance for San Leandro. 
 
Thank You 
 
Karl Hodges 



Sandev Mobile Home Park 
2100 Lewelling Blvd.  
San Leandro, CA 94579 
 
February 19, 2019 
 
Dear Mayor Cutter and City Council Members,  
 
Sandev Mobile Home Park was built by our father, Harold Nielsen, in 1963. We have been                
running it since 1977. For the past fifty six years we have been proud small business owners                 
and members of the San Leandro community. These experiences in the community have led us               
to conclude that the proposed rent control ordinance would negatively impact the City of San               
Leandro, its residents and Mobile Home Park owners, such as ourselves.  
 
Introducing a rent control ordinance would unnecessarily increase expenses borne by the City             
of San Leandro and detract attention from other challenges facing our community. Such an              
ordinance would require the city to assess the current market price of rent in affected               
residences as a baseline for future rent increases. In addition, we foresee the ordinance would               
result in additional litigation initiated by Mobile Home Park owners and other affected parties.              
This seems unfortunate given more pressing issues facing the San Leandro such as rising rates               
of violent crime and rapidly deteriorating public roads. It’s particularly concerning that the city’s              
budget should be allocated to a proposed rent ordinance rather than addressing these other              
concerns when the existing Rent Review Board Ordinance developed for multi-family           
apartments would easily be amended to apply to Mobile Home Parks. This amendment would              
address concerns over rising rents while minimizing city expenses. We have spoken with a              
number of other Mobile Home Park owners, all of whom would be amenable to submitting to the                 
authority of the existing Rent Review Board.  
 
As long standing members of the San Leandro community we are sensitive to rising rents and a                 
short supply of low income housing, but we believe that this ordinance would in fact make those                 
issues worse. Most Mobile Home Parks in the area generate a modest amount of revenue for                
their owners. Putting this ordinance in place would disincentivize the use of land in San Leandro                
for low income housing and lead owners to redevelop the land for more lucrative purposes, such                
as commercial developments. We were recently in-contract to sell our family business.            
However, rumors of the rent control ordinance led the deal to fall through. We must now                
consider redevelopment options for the property and anticipate that other owners looking to sell              
their properties will explore similar options. The end result of the adoption of this ordinance               
would be a net reduction in the availability of low income housing in San Leandro.  
 
Owners of Mobile Home Parks in this community are dedicated to providing safe and clean               
communities but will struggle to do so when this ordinance limits owners’ ability to reinvest in                
capital improvements to their properties. A Mobile Home Park is more than a space for an RV or                  
mobile home, it’s a community supported by privately maintained infrastructure. As our park is              



aging, we are particularly sensitive to increasing maintenance costs. Our ongoing maintenance            
of the property supports roads used by our residences, Sandev maintained private utilities as              
well as a swimming pool, recreational hall and outdoor landscaped areas. All of these services               
contribute to the happy enjoyment of Sandev by its residents but require continued investment              
in the property.  
 
We would also like to point out that we believe when introduced the ordinance would not fulfill its                  
legislative intent. We understand that the city council is introducing this ordinance in order to               
ensure the availability of low income housing to citizens of San Leandro. At any given time,                
around 40% of our spaces are filled by RVs staying at our park for over nine months on a month                    
to month basis. These tenants are often residents of other states and cities, in San Leandro on                 
a short term basis, working in industries such as construction and the military. Under the current                
civil code, these residents staying with us over nine months would have the same status as                
mobile home tenants and would be subject to the proposed rent control ordinance. The              
proposed ordinance would make short term housing more affordable for transient tenants            
without increasing the overall supply of affordable housing to residents of the City of San               
Leandro.  
 
We hope you all have the opportunity to visit all the Mobile Home Parks in San Leandro to a get                    
an idea of the diversity of amenities offered by the city’s parks and the communities they                
support. We are happy to facilitate visits with any members of the council at your convenience.  
 
Thank you for your consideration.  
 
 
 
Best wishes, 
James Nielsen & Sandra Nielsen  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 














